
Minutes of the joint meeting of the Methodist Council and the United Reformed Church Mission Council meeting at The Hayes Conference Centre, Swanwick

13 – 15th October 2010.
Session J1 
Exploring our history, context and characteristics within a framework of worship

Moderator Mrs Val Morrison welcomed all present to the historic gathering of the two Councils. Papers BT 10/01 and BT 10/02 provided background information for the session.

Rev Dr Kirsty Thorpe explained some of the differences between the denominations.
She invited Rev Rachel Poolman to lead opening worship. She then gave a light-hearted overview of the history of the two denominations.

A panel comprising Rev Liz Smith, Rev Alison Tomlin, and  Mr David Walton for the Methodist Church, and Mrs Val Morrison, Mr Peter Pay and Rev David Grosch-Miller for  United  Reformed Church  gave their personal responses to the questions:

1. What do you most treasure from your denomination?

2. Which misconception about your tradition would you most want to change?

3. What can we learn from one another?

Those present added their views. Discussion was animated.

The session closed with worship, led by Rev. Mark Wakelin. 

Session J2  Bible Study
Mr David Walton introduced Mr Lawrence Moore, Moderator Elect (URC) and Director of the Windermere Centre, who engaged the Joint Council in Bible Study centred on Galatians 2. 11- 14, Acts chapters 9 & 10, and Philippians 3.  2 – 6. Mr Moore challenged members to emulate the example to Jesus and welcome all people whatever their status into the embrace of the church.

 Session J3   Discussion Groups

Members of the two Councils explored key challenges facing churches locally and denominationally.

Session  J4  Fresh Expressions

Moderator Rev Dr Kirsty Thorpe, introduced Bishop Graham Cray, the Bishop responsible for “Fresh Expressions”, and invited him to address the meeting.

Bishop Cray outlined the way Fresh Expressions has developed from its early beginnings emerging from the document ‘A Mission Shaped Church’ to an ecumenical enterprise across the country manifesting in many very different and imaginative ways to reach people who otherwise would have no contact with the church.  He explained how parallel worshipping communities were formed alongside traditional churches.    

The Moderator thanked Bishop Graham for his interesting and helpful presentation. 

Closing prayers were led by Rev AlisonTomlin.

 THURSDAY 14 OCTOBER

Session J5  The General Secretaries present our two Churches’ current major themes
 Mr David Walton took the chair.  He invited the Rev Rachel Poolman to lead opening worship.
The General Secretaries, Rev Roberta Rominger (URC) and Rev Dr Martyn Atkins (Methodist Church) gave the Councils an outline of the issues and initiatives currently live in each denomination.  Common themes emerged as each church had seen the need to be more relevant in the 21st century: i.e., structural changes across the churches; reorganisation of church committees and staff members roles; re-engagement with the Bible; learning to share faith stories; awareness of distinctive identities; and a conviction that God still has work for us to do to engage with those who are not part of the church communities 

Session J6 Ways ahead for Children and Youth Work  
Paper BT/10/03

Mr. Doug Swanney and Rev Rob Weston supported by the staff members for Youth and Children’s Work in each denomination presented current policies and programmes and shared case studies; i.e. the Consultative Group for Ministry with Children (CGMC) (M); The Child Friendly church Award (U); The Well (M); FURY (U); Youth Participation Strategy (M) and Pilots (U).

Members of Council were invited to reflect on three questions in the discussion groups after coffee.

1. What opportunities do children and young people present for a twenty first century church?

2. What are the challenges that face us?

3. How can they be overcome?

Session J7

Moderator Mrs Val Morrison outlined a change in order of business.

Rev Pauline Barnes, URC Consensus advisor for the URC, gave a brief explanation of the consensus decision-making procedure. A small group presented a sketch to demonstrate how the procedures work so that the procedure might be used for the subsequent session.

Building Opportunities -- Report of the Church Buildings Think Tank  Paper BT/10/04

The Moderator invited James North and Clifford Patten to speak to their report.  

Inherited buildings, often with a legacy of high costs, have shaped the worshipping families into their present positions.  There is often little flexibility for different styles of worship or for re-organising spaces more convenient for welcoming people.  There is a need for more ‘mission friendly’ buildings, including rationalisation across denominations where appropriate. Denominational structures can inhibit this. The Think Tank recommended a re-examination of structures to encourage the development of buildings for mission. Listed buildings do not have to be kept if not fit for today’s purpose. James responded to questions for clarification. Consideration of the resolution attached to the report was deferred.
Session J8

Workshops were offered in response to requests from groups the previous evening.  

FRIDAY 15 OCTOBER

Joint Session 11

Mr David Walton took the chair.

Rev Kenneth Howcroft announced the order of business for the morning session.

Rev Richard Mortimer announced that the ‘Back up day’ reserved in November for a Mission Council meeting in London would not be needed.   He also announced that the ‘God’s Reign – our Unity’ Report from the Church of England/ United Reformed Church working party, would be brought to the General Synod of the Church of England and the Mission Council in the Spring of 2011.  A favourable outcome would mean that the URC would be fully recognised as a partner church by the Church of England.

Work with Children and Young People.  BT/10/03

Following positive responses to the document ‘Which Way Now?” earlier in the meeting the following resolutions were put:
1. The Methodist Council and Mission Council commit themselves to the crucial work of re-engaging with children and young people in Britain through the widest variety of media and other means.

2.The Methodist Council and Mission Council commit itself to do those things with the Mission Council and Methodist Council that they are able to do, and to seek continually new areas of co-operation.

A number of questions and comments were received to which Doug Swanney and Rob Weston responded.  They agreed that the wording was somewhat bland with no particular outcomes stated, but emphasised that work between the two denominations was well in progress and the resolution was a particular encouragement to continue what has been begun.

After discussion the second resolution was amended to read:

2.The Methodist Council and Mission Council commit their staff teams to work together to bring plans for joint working to future meetings of the Councils.

The resolutions were carried by a single vote of the whole meeting.

Building Opportunities  BT/10/04
Clifford Patten and James North on behalf of the Church Buildings Think Tank proposed the resolution:

The Councils call for the formation of a follow on group to facilitate the next stage of this work, following the dissolution of the Church Buildings Think Tank.

Following  discussion, in which a number of queries were raised, Rev Martyn Atkins reminded the Council members of the wealth of work already undertaken in this field and encouraged any follow on group to use that work as a starting point. 

The resolution was carried by a single vote of the whole meeting with the understanding that:

  The matter be referred to the Strategic Oversight Group and the results of discussions be presented to future meetings of the two Councils.

Poverty in Britain in 2010 Paper BT/10/06

Paul Morrison on behalf of the Joint Public Issues Team proposed the resolution:

The Methodist Council and the Mission Council meeting together resolve:

· To promote just distribution of income by confirming our commitment to the Living Wage and by calling for benefit and wage policies that provide the opportunity for all to live and work in dignity.

· Through the work of the Joint Public Issues Team and others, to challenge the causes of poverty and inequality inherent in our society.

· To stand alongside those worst affected by the government spending review and to demand that the burdens of the current economic situation are not unfairly put on the poor and the vulnerable.

Amended to read:

To stand alongside the poorest and most vulnerable and to demand that the burdens of the current economic situation do not place a further burden upon them. 

· To challenge those who would stigmatise the poor and portray those in poverty as “lazy”, or “having made a bad lifestyle choice” or being “scroungers”.

· To listen to and tell the real stories of those who struggle on low incomes.

Many supportive comments were received; some would have preferred protest and more challenge to be included; individuals were encouraged to lobby their Members of Parliament; all were reminded that inequality had negative effects on all sections of our society.

The resolution was carried by a joint vote of the whole meeting.

Review of the Methodist/United Reformed Church National Rural Officer Post  Paper BT/10/05
Rev Elizabeth Caswell, Convenor of the Review Group, presented the report.  She spoke warmly of the good work already achieved and noted that much remains to be done in our isolated rural communities.  She highlighted the recommendations made by the review group and proposed the resolution:

The Councils accept the recommendations in the review report, but in addition agree to undertake an earlier review of the post where any developments give rise to significant changes in the current funding arrangements and model, or in the bilateral and /or ecumenical partnership arrangements.

The Methodist Council and the Mission Council, voting separately, each approved the resolution.

Reflections on the Joint Meeting.

· A welcome occasion, inspiring especially the small group discussions.

· Disappointment that more meaningful discussions had not been possible

· Much helpful work had been done by the Methodist/ URC liaison group in the background

· We have been helped to understand the complex dynamics of our denominations

· We need enabling structures to allow initiatives to happen

· How will the URC advertising campaign affect URC elements within LEP’s?
· Can we now move to a more visible unity through our working, “Better Together”?
· Much work is ongoing

· We should not underestimate the value of being together and discussing together

Thanks.

Mr John Ellis, speaking on behalf of the Methodist Connexional Team, thanked all those who had made the meeting possible and particularly thanked Irene Wren who had agreed to minute the joint sessions.  He presented her with a John Wesley Tercentenary Medal in appreciation. Mr David Walton also offered thanks to the staff members of both Churches who had spent much time in preparation. Moderator Mrs Val Morrison thanked the URC members of Mission Council who were completing their terms of service and wished them well. 
Final Worship.

Members of both councils gathered to celebrate Holy Communion.  The worship was led by Rev Dr Kirsty Thorpe, and Deacon Eunice Attwood, assisted by Rev Alison Tomlin and Mrs Val Morrison who preached the sermon.  

The next meeting of the URC Mission Council will be 17 – 19 May, at High Leigh Conference Centre, Hoddesdon.
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